SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
19th September, 2007

Meeting commenced:
  9.30 a.m.
"
adjourned:
11.05 a.m.
"
recommenced:
11.15 a.m.
"
adjourned:
  1.10 p.m.
"
recommenced:
  2.10 p.m.
"
ended:
  3.30 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor V. Burgoyne (Mayor) - in the Chair

Councillors Antrobus, Boshell, Broughton, E. Burgoyne, Clague, Coen, Compton, Connor, Davies, Dawson, Deas, Devine, Dobbs, Ferrer, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Harold, Hill, Hinds, Howard, Humphreys, Jolley, Kean, King, Lancaster, B. Lea, M. Lea, Lightup, Lindley, Loveday, McIntyre, Macdonald MBE, Mann, Merry, Miller, Morris, Mullen, Jane Murphy, Joe Murphy, O’Neill, Owen, Pennington, Potter, Ryan, Salmon, Smyth, Taylor, Turner, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson  
29.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Ainsworth, Cooke, Heywood, Hulmes, Hunt, Jones and Witkowski.

30.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no interests declared.

31.
PRESENTATION OF AWARDS

The Mayor made the following presentation announcements:-


(a)
To Councillor James Hulmes for twenty years service as an Elected Member.


(b)
To representatives of the Chief Executive Directorate as the Council had been awarded the LGA Website of the Year Award.


Councillors Joe Murphy, Macdonald and Owen paid tribute to the work of Councillor Hulmes,
The Mayor paid tribute to Councillor Hulmes and offered her congratulations to all staff in respect of the LGA award and read to the Council of the official Citation.
32.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
The Mayor welcomed representatives of the Albion High School, and public questions were received from the following pupils:-

· Lucy Howard.

· Andy Shams.
Full details of the questions and responses are included in Appendix A to these minutes.

33.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 18th July, 2007, were approved as a correct record.

34.
PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS
Councillor Mullen submitted a petition on behalf of local residents in the Barton ward regarding the need to work closely with the Police and other agencies with regard to the problems created by “off-road” motorbiking.


RESOLVED:
THAT the petition be referred to the Chief Executive and Housing and Planning Directorates for consideration.

35.
CODE OF CONDUCT
Council considered a report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services containing details of a revised Code of Conduct for Elected Members as recommended by the Standards Committee.

Councillor Pennington commented that training would be made available to Members.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Code of Conduct as detailed in the report now submitted be adopted.

36.
AMENDMENT TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION
A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services was submitted requesting approval to amend the Council Constitution to take account of (a) changes in respect of legislation relating to the repealing of the Gaming Act 1965 in September 1st, 2007, and (b) to allow for changed membership of the Corporate Parenting Panel.

 
RESOLVED:
THAT the amendments as detailed in the report now submitted be approved and adopted.

37.
APPOINTMENTS TO COMMITTEES AND PANELS

RESOLVED:
THAT in conjunction with decision contained in Minute 36 above, the following appointments be made for the remainder of the municipal year:-


(a)
Councillor Deas to be appointed to the Budget Scrutiny Committee.


(b)
Councillors Lightup, Kean and Mann be appointed as Members of the Corporate Parenting Panel.

38.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council

(i)
Councillor Lindley commented upon a recent press article and asked if the reported views of the Lead Member for Children’s Services were an accurate reflection of Council policy on school uniform.


(ii)
Councillor K. Garrido asked how much the City Council would be contributing to the partnership with the BBC Philharmonic Orchestra and what benefits would it bring to the City.


(iii)
Councillor Turner asked if the Leader agreed with the reported comments of Hazel Blears M.P., regarding midwifery provision at Hope Hospital.


(iv)
Councillor Macdonald asked did the Leader have information in respect of the Comprehensive Spending Review and the potential impact on the provision of elderly services.


Councillor Merry responded as follows:-


(i)
Councillor Warmisham’s comments had been misinterpreted as he was commenting upon the purchase of school uniforms from limited retail outlets not about Council and Lead Member policy which leaves such decisions about uniforms to school governing bodies.

(ii)
He was grateful for the support of all parties on this matter and £20M contribution would made generate by the contribution of the Non Domestic Rates by the arrival of the BBC.  The links with the Philharmonic would have a major impact on business, culture and young people across the City.


(iii)
He stated that the decision was disappointing but it was important to deal with the situation together with the PCT and Hope Hospital to ensure a safe and appropriate service can be provided for the residents of the City.


(iv)
He had little information provided regarding the Comprehensive Spending Review and reported comments which had been made, he stated that he shared concern about all issues and care for the elderly.   


The following comments were made:-

	(i)
	Accepting the comments of the Leader in respect of the BBC Philharmonic and welcoming it to the City stating that she would ensure that full scrutiny of the contribution and the benefits that would accrue would be required.
	} Councillor K.

} Garrido

}
}

}

}

	(ii)
	Made reference to the 10 Downing Street website not containing any details to Salford City Council.
	}
}

}

	(iii)
	Referred to a Cabinet decision of 28th August, investing £485,000 into waste disposal and enquiring from where the cost of the project had been funded.
	}

}

}

}

	(iv)
	Referring to Hope Hospital site stated that if the Government of the day had been different the position of the Council may have been reflected as a stronger opposition to the proposals being put forward.
	}
}

}

}

}


	(v)
	Council information on the CSR be provided.
	} Councillor Owen

}

	(vi)
	Referring also to Hope Hospital that the opposition bench had supported the retention of services at Hope Hospital.  The outcome was a loss of services to Salford communities.
	}

}

}

}

}

	(vii)
	Called upon the need to ensure that benefits that accrue from the links with the Philharmonic were well evidenced.
	}

}

}



	(viii)
	Councillor Lindley referred to Hope Hospital, he stated that the City had been let down by the Labour Government and the Conservative Party had promised a review of the decisions.
	

	(ix)
	Councillor Lancaster stated that the Council had fought to keep maternity provision at Hope Hospital and his view the decision was wrong and he was still campaigning for maternity provision and a further meeting of the campaign group was to be arranged.
	

	(x)
	Councillor Warmisham stated that his comments were relating to the position where school uniform was only available from limited suppliers and retail outlets.
	

	(xi)
	Councillor Gray welcomed the reconvening of the Hope Hospital Campaign Group.
	



In response Councillor Merry made the following statements:-

· The Council was to organise a meeting concerning Hope Hospital and the Council would not be giving up its campaign for the provision of safe maternity facilities at Hope Hospital.

· Recycling proposals were identified in budget considerations for 2007/08 and the new programme was to be instigated to protect the Council’s position against financial penalties in respect of recycling targets.

(b)
Councillor Lancaster, Deputy Leader of the Council
Councillor Lancaster made a statement regarding the recent success of the Salford Garden Party.

 
Councillor Ferrer raised a question regarding Police manning levels.


Councillor Lancaster said he would supply the information to Councillor Ferrer.


The following comments were made:-


(i)
Councillor K. Garrido commented on the need to be built between communities and the Police, stating residents should be provided with feedback.


(ii)
Councillor R. Garrido commented on the impact of Community Committee devolved budgets of capital and revenue costs relating to the provision of CCTV.  He further commented on the need to reduce levels of crime by increasing numbers of Police Officers and improving youth facilities in West Salford.



He further commented that the work of Victims Support was excellent.


(iii)
Councillor Owen referred to the role and deployment of Community Support Officer and the levels of Police Officers in respect of action against reducing burglary.  


(iv)
Councillor Jolley in respect to Councillor R. Garrido commented that statistics indicated that crime was reducing.


In response Councillor Lancaster made the following statement:-

· Number of Police Officer on the street had increased and a redistribution of officers was being reviewed and he was currently making the case to retain current levels of policing.
· Monthly reports on policing and crime statistics were available to all Members which gave the details of trends relating to crime.

· Crime could be reduced further by the law enforcement agencies and the community working closer together.

· With regard to CCTV he stated that maintenance needed to be built into budget planning if CCTV was to be effective and the outcome of effective, CCTV would have a positive impact across other areas of the budget.

· The service protocols were a vital part of modern policing and the new Neighbourhood Partnership Boards would allow for local examination of quantative and qualative police issues.


(c)
Councillor Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services
	(i)
	If Councillor Hinds agreed that the budget consultation exercise could be improved if all three political parties were involved? 
	} Councillor

} Macdonald

} 

}

	(ii)
	Did the Council need to be more vigil concerning its financial investments strategy and Council Tax collection in view of recent economic events.
	}

}

}



	(iii)
	Councillor Owen asked if the Council has any investments with Northern Rock Building Society.
	



Councillor Hinds responded as follows:-


(i)
He would consider this matter and report back to Councillor Macdonald.


(ii)
Council Tax collection as a sustainable investment strategy to ensure budget stability were his first priorities.

(iii)
The Council did not have investments in the said building society.


(d)
Councillor Warmisham, Lead Member for Children’s Services

Councillor Warmisham made two statements to the Council:-


(a)
The City GCSE Performance and the Mayoral Reception for ten schools which has been pronounced outstanding by OFSTED.


1.
Key Stage 1
· Salford has bucked the national trend by showing improvement in average points scores for reading, writing, maths and science.  Nationally reading and maths scores were unchanged and writing and science went down.  Salford was the most improved authority in Greater Manchester and amongst its statistical neighbours using average points scores.

· This should be seen in the context that Salford was already performing well at key stage 1.  For example the percentage of pupils reaching the expected level in reading is at the national average of 84% and in writing we are at 82%, 2% above the national average.

2.
Key Stage 2
· English - Salford is the fourth most improved LA out of 150 nationally, having improved by 4 times the national rate.  We are now only 1% behind the national average, at 79% of pupils achieving level 4.

· Maths - We are now in line with the national average at 77% of pupils achieving level 4 and we are the second most improved authority in Greater Manchester.

· Science - 87% of Salford pupils achieved level 4 in Science.  The same as the national average.  We have the highest level of improvement in Greater Manchester and 8th highest nationally.


3.
Key Stage 3
· English level 5s have improved by 1%.  Nationally the rate is unchanged.

· Maths - Salford is down 2%, reflecting the national trend.

· Science - Salford is unchanged, again reflecting the national trend.


4.
Key Stage 4
· The percentage of pupils passing 5A*-C has improved by another 9 percentage points this year to 60%.  That’s a 3 year improvement of 22 percentage points.

· 550 more pupils got 5A*-C this year than three years ago.

· 10 out of the 14 high schools are now showing an improving trend over 3 years, two schools are showing an improvement over the past two years and two schools have maintained their 2006 standards.

· Some individual schools performed outstandingly well - Buile Hill improving by 26 points and The Albion by 23 points.


(b)
Support the Reading In Salford Campaign.


On the 1st of October, the official launch of “we are reading in Salford” will take place at the Lowry.


10,000 Morpurgo books will be released into schools, libraries, and the community.  The main book will be Private Peaceful winner of the Salford children’s book award 2005.  The books will be individually numbered for tracking.


There will be a dedicated web page to carry information about events etc.  There will also be post-boxes and an e-mail facility to collect comments and views of readers.


Events around the project will take place in schools, with families, in libraries and in the community during the course of the project from 1st October, this year till March, 2008.


One of the big events will be bringing together 500 primary school children for a big read.


The project will be led by the school improvement offices, school library service, community library service and the family learning service, along with other partners that include the Lowry and the Imperial War Museum.


We want to create new communities of readers in Salford.  To do this we have to start at the local level and all do just one thing: in our classrooms, libraries, homes, offices and workplaces; then we begin to create a culture in the City which values, promotes and celebrates reading.


Members from all parties paid tribute to the performance of the high schools in this year’s GSCE results.


(i)
Councillor Turner requested further information regarding the figures at high schools where Maths and English Language were included with the 5A*-C category.


(ii)
Councillor Lindley raised issues relating to the need to ensure that qualifications matched the needs of the economy.

(iii) Councillor R. Garrido referred to ensure that all skills were developed and not just those measurable in examination.


In response Councillor Warmisham made the following statements:-


(i)
All results would be circulated.


(ii)
He would agree to discuss the matter with Councillor Lindley.


(iii)
The aim of the policies in Children’s Services were to raise global aspirations to open all opportunities for FE and HE and specific action was being taken to reduce NEETS. (Young people not in Education, Employment or Training)

In relation to statement (2) the following questions were raised.

	(i)
	What about the many adults that have reading difficulties. 
	} Councillor Gray

}

}

	(ii)
	Could action be taken to improve attendance at Corporate Parenting meetings.
	}

}



	(iii)
	Councillor Lindley referred to a report that made reference to the links between faith schools and their value to the community and asked if this applied to BSF.
	

	(iv)
	Councillor Turner asked about the recording of truancy figures.
	

	(v)
	Councillor Owen referred to a recent Cabinet decision and the current position with the R.C. Diocese.
	



Councillor Warmisham responded as follows:-


(i)
Adult learners were supported through the Lifelong Learning Service.

(ii)
Steps would be taken to ensure Members were able to attend Corporate Parenting Panel.


(iii)
Councillor Lindley had attended Cabinet regarding its recent consideration of the R.C. schools and was aware of the rationale behind the BSF proposals.


(ii)
A written reply would be provided.


The following comments were made:-

	(i)
	Still not convinced about the proposals contained within the BSF programme. 
	} Councillor Owen

} 

	(ii)
	All attendees at Cabinet were given the right to speak on the proposals for consultation in relation to the Catholic sector schools.
	} Councillor Merry

}

}



	(iii)
	The document before Cabinet indicated that the proposals for the Catholic sector were dependent upon the closure of St. George’s R.C. High School and all information relating to all schools maintenance backlog was not included and this could have shown bias.
	} Councillor K. 
} Garrido

}

}

}

}



In response Councillor Warmisham made the following statement:-

· The DCFS had approved the Outline Business Case for BSF and public consultation will commence in respect of individual proposals relating to schools.


(e)
Councillor Connor, Lead Member for Housing
Councillor Owen raised a question regarding the West Salford Regeneration Strategy and Neighbourhood Plans.

Councillor Connor replied by offering for meet Councillor Owen to discuss the matter.

(f)
Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning
Councillor Antrobus paid tribute to Malcolm Sykes, Strategic Director of Planning who was due to retire on 1st November, 2007.

Councillors Connor. Mullen, Warner, Karen Garrido, Owen and Joe Murphy together with the Mayor supported the tributes.

All Members of the Council placed on record their appreciation to Malcolm Sykes and wished him a long and happy retirement.

The following questions were then submitted to Councillor Antrobus.

(i)
Councillor Howard asked a question regarding the current position relating to the provision of crossing facilities on East Lancashire Road.
(ii)
Councillor Davies asked about future plans for Monks Hall, Eccles.

(iii)
Councillor Ferrer asked if Conservation Officers were part of the planning application process.

In response Councillor Antrobus stated:-

(i)
Community Committee proposals were being developed.

(ii)
Monks Hall was privately owned Grade II Listed Building and no matter had been considered by the Planning Panel at this time.

(iii)
The planning process involved Conservation Office amongst other key officers.

(iv)
Crossing safety is a priority initiative for his directorate and the Devolved Highways Budget was a method by which crossing schemes could be funded.


The following comments were then made:-

Councillor K. Garrido raised the issue of car park proposals to be implemented at Worsley Courthouse car park, and comments which had been made by Councillor Macdonald in respect of this matter.
In response Councillor Antrobus indicated that the comments of Councillor Macdonald had been taken into account in respect of the decision making process and amendments had been made to the original proposal.

(g)
Councillor Mann, Lead Member for Environment
Councillor Mann read a statement regarding the new recycling of waste proposals to be introduced in the City.

I wish to make a statement in regard to substantially improved recycling services for the City to be introduced on a phased basis in the period November, 2007 to June, 2008.  The process of communication, publicity and raising awareness starts from today.

Challenging targets have been set by the Government within the recently published Waste Strategy for England such that by 2010 we need to achieve a recycling rate of 40%.  The escalating cost of landfill disposal for waste and greater public demand for recycling facilities means that our service has to be redesigned to improve on our present rate of 22%.

We have been working on a scheme for the past 18 months that is based on best practice elsewhere in the country, has taken into account the recent availability of improved waste disposal technology and the imminent accessibility of such sites.  This will result in a facility which will provide the extra recycling capacity demanded by the public and at the same time maintain our weekly domestic waste collection service.

Every “traditional” domestic property will receive two extra wheeled bins, a blue one for all paper and cardboard and a brown bin which will replace the present green box (in response to public demand for more capacity).  These bins will be emptied on alternate weeks on the same day as the black domestic wheeled bin.  The green waste collection 
(magenta lidded bins) will remain unaffected and all garden properties will continue to benefit from our fortnightly collections.

By June, 2008, 85,000 properties will be in receipt of this new service.  The high and low rise properties will receive alternative arrangements and we will be targeting these homes in the summer of 2008.

I commend this statement to the Council and ask for full support in respect of these changes.  With the help of our citizens we can provide a quality refuse collection and recycling service which will make a significant contribution towards meeting the environmental challenges that lay ahead.

The following questions/comments were made:-

(i)
How was this to be publicised - Councillor Jolley.

(ii)
Welcoming the idea Councillor Howard referred to potential problems for obtaining dustbins and issues around premises with limited space.

(iii)
Councillor Lindley also referred to high rise properties.

(iv)
Councillor Salmon welcomed the Lead Member’s statement for properties with limited space.

(v)
Councillor Deas asked if it was possible to i.e. use what may become redundant dustbins as planters and other such uses.

(vi)
Councillor Gray enquired if recycling paper was to be part of the new scheme.

In response Councillor Mann made the following statements:-

· Massive publicity was to be undertaken as part of the project development.
· Arrangements for collection will be made street by street and alternative methods of collection will be identified.

· The financial impact would be of great benefit to the Council.

· Strategic planning documents were influencing the style of new build and high rise developments to take account of the new scheme.


Council questions then commenced:-


(i)
Councillor Broughton raised issues regarding dog foul in the City.


(ii)
Councillor Owen referred to the impact of the No Smoking Ban currently upon users of structural alternatives which had been made to external areas which were being deemed unsatisfactory by the Environment Directorate.


In response Councillor Mann stated:-

(i)
Dog foul under the street cleansing programme had significantly reduced and fixed penalties were being issued to owners whose dogs were offending.

(ii)
Planning applications involved a number of directorates and he invited Councillor Owen to refer a specific example to Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning.
He further commented that the No Smoking in Public Places Order would be fully enforced.
(h)
Councillor M. Lea - Lead Member for Adult Social Services and Health
No questions were asked nor comments made.

(i)
Councillor Joe Murphy, Lead Member for Service Development/Neighbourhoods
Councillor Owen referred to the increased population in the City and asked if information and levels of asylum seekers and refugees now living in the City.

Councillor Joe Murphy indicated he would provide a written reply.

(j)
Councillor Warner, Lead Member for Culture and Sport
(i)
Councillor Owen made reference to the limited sports pitches in the City.

(ii)
Councillor Lindley requested information on leisure facilities in Walkden.

Councillor Warner responded as follows:-

(i)
The Sports Village in Kersal was a major facility in the City and a large programme of sports activity had occurred during the summer.

(ii)
The position at Walkden Centre was awaiting further action from the school.
39.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS

(a)
Passenger Transport
Councillor Warner provided information on the new concessionary fare scheme to be introduced next April and would be known as 60+.
40.
SALFORD CITY RADIO

Councillor King reported on the launch of Salford City Radio on 30th September, 2007.

41.
ISSUES FOR SCRUTINY CHAIRS

Members discussed a matter which had been through the call-in procedures.

Appendix A

Item No. 6


Public Questions Time, Council, 19th September, 2007, 9.30 a.m.



Questions produced by citizenship students at the Albion High School

1.
With the increase in crime in Salford young people are concerned about their personal safety.  What steps is Salford Council taking to solve this situation.  Young people in Salford feel that CSOs are not an effective deterrent of crime on the streets because they have no more power than the average citizen.  Are there plans to increase the number of warranted police officers and/or to increase the powers of CSOs?  Young people in Salford feel that there need to be less no-go areas such as subways.  Are there any plans to increase the number of safer options like road bridges, CCTVs and street lighting?  On the streets of Salford substance abuse like alcoholism, drug taking and pushing is very visible and intimidating.  What is the Council doing to solve this problem?


2.
Global warming is an issue that young people are becoming increasingly concerned about.  Will the Council be increasing local recycling facilities, wheelie bins and recycling bins to help contribute to reducing global warming and is there a defined Council policy on the issue?  There is a growing problem with smashed glass, rubbish, hypodermic needles and dog faeces on the streets of Salford, particularly Tulley Street where there are not bins at all.  What steps are being taken by the Council to remedy this?

3.
Young people feel that the roads in Salford are unsafe.  What is the Council doing about this and will there be an increase in safer places to cross such as pelican crossings?

4.
With £24 million ear-marked for getting young people off the streets in England how much of this will go towards well needed clubs and venues like the Beacon Centre in Salford?  There is a need for more rewards for young volunteers in Salford who work towards making their community a better place to live for all.  What would the Council be willing to pledge to encourage young volunteers to do this kind of work?


With the increase in crime in Salford young people are concerned about their personal safety.  What steps is Salford Council taking to solve this situation.  Young people in Salford feel that CSOs are not an effective deterrent of crime on the streets because they have no more power than the average citizen.  Are there plans to increase the number of warranted police officers and/or to increase the powers of CSOs?  Young people in Salford feel that there need to be less no-go areas such as subways.  Are there any plans to increase the number of safer options like road bridges, CCTVs and street lighting?  On the streets of Salford substance abuse like alcoholism, drug taking and pushing is very visible and intimidating.  What is the Council doing to solve this problem?

· Crime in Salford is falling:
· Between April, 2006 and June, 2007, overall crime in Salford fell by 17.3%.

· In the same period, the percentage of people in Salford that thought that crime was a ‘big or fairly big problem’ decreased by 10%.

· We regularly survey members of the public across the City about their views on a range of issues, including their perceptions and fears of crime and anti-social behaviour.  These issues are consistently high on the public’s agenda.

· The local authority has also set up an anti-social behaviour hotline (0845 605 2222) where members of the public can report anti-social behaviour 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.

· Police Community Support Officers (PCSOs) have a unique role within the police force purely to tackle anti-social behaviour and quality of life issues that affect local residents.

· In Salford we have 96 PCSOs across the City.

· PCSOs provide reassurance by patrolling local estates and neighbourhoods.

· It is incorrect to say that PCSOs have no more powers than the average citizen.  PCSOs in Salford have the power to issue Fixed Penalty Notices - on the spot fines of up to £80 for a range of anti-social behaviour.

· PCSOs are also able to confiscate alcohol from adults or young people if being consumed on the streets.

· PCSOs can also ‘stop and account’ people, taking their personal details and referring this information onto the local authority to take further action.

· Salford has a ban on street drinking covering most of the City, which allows the police (including PCSOs) to confiscate alcohol from anyone drinking on the street.

· Anyone who lives in Salford can access information, advice and support from drug and alcohol treatment services.

· In order to respond to concerns about drug dealing it is important that local communities highlight where and when this is happening sot that the police can respond.  Anyone who has concerns about drug dealing can report this to the local police (872 5050) or anonymously to crime stoppers (0800 555 111).  

· The SMART young person’s substance misuse service currently offers one-to-one support or group work for parents managing their children’s substance misuse.

· In the past 12 months alone, 44 prosecutions have been brought about by Trading Standards on off licences that have sold to people under the age of 18.

· The police and local authority have a very large database containing information about crime and anti-social behaviour known as the Greater Manchester Against Crime (GMAC) database.

· GMAC contains information from a range of sources and highly skilled analysts regularly undertake sophisticated assessments of crime patterns down to street level where required.

· Using the principles of Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED), improvements can be initiated that address some of these problems and make areas safer and reduce the fear of crime.

· None of this action is possible without good quality evidence from members of the public (including children and young people) when crime and anti-social behaviour does occur.
· If you witness or are the victim of crime and/or anti-social behaviour, please report to one of the following:-

· Anti-social behaviour - 0845 605 2222.

· Criminal behaviour (non-emergency) - 0161 872 5050.

· Criminal behaviour (emergency) - 999.

· Criminal behaviour (anonymously) - CRIMESTOPPERS (0800) 555 111.

· For information on drug and alcohol services - 0161 909 6525.

Global Warming
The Council shares the concerns of young people about global warming and over the years has had a number of successful programmes to reduce the Council’s impact on global warming and thereby climate change.  A good example includes the very successful Energy Savings Programme for all Council buildings and offices.  Our Housing stock has had a major programme of energy efficiency measures and we have also, through the Home Energy Efficiency Office, working with Government departments giving grants to private individuals on benefits, so they may have new high efficiency boilers, loft insulation, and cavity wall insulation.  Some properties in Council ownership have had Solar Heating installed.  Many vehicles now run on a mixture of diesel and bio-fuel.  We are looking with confidence at solar lighting in parks and zero carbon emitting buildings together with increasing our use of grey water.
Recycling
Ten years ago the Council recycling rate was about 1%.  The last figures we have available for 2006/2007 show that we have increased that to 22%.  In the City thee are 44,000 households who now have a magenta (pink) lidded wheeled bin for green waste recycling, 60,000 households participate in paper recycling, and 46,000 are taking part in the green box recycling scheme.  There are about 100,000 households in the City.  These 100,000 household produce about 90,000 tonnes of waste each year.  As stated earlier 22% of this is recycled.  The Council is aware that land filling waste contributes significantly to global warming.  Landfilling household waste produced methane.  Methane is a greenhouse gas.  It has the equivalent of 26-40 times the greenhouse effect of carbon dioxide.  Central Government has set the Council targets to reduce the amount of waste sent to landfill.  At the moment 74% of the 90,000 tonnes a year is landfilled.  We need to reduce this to about 30,000 tonnes within the next nine years.  The Council has a very active programme of recycling as mentioned above.  We provide over 204 recycling sites in the City.  We have kerbside collection of recyclates on a weekly and fortnightly basis.  We will also, starting from November, be introducing a new citywide recycling service.  This means to provide every household with a four bin system for recycling.  A black/grey bin will be used as now for weekly household waste collections.  A blue wheeled bin will be provided for the collection of paper, cardboard, and other pulpable materials.  A brown bin will replace the existing green boxes for all other recyclates except green waste.  These recyclates include glass, plastics, metals, and textiles.  We will continue to provide the magenta lidded wheeled bin for green waste collections.  As you are aware recycling and climate change requires substantial behavioural and cultural change amongst residents and businesses of the City.  Making small changes e.g. recycling, can have a big effect on our global climate.  Our new recycling service will be preceded by a major marketing and communications programme which will involve the use of advertising, calendars, stickers for bins, community roadshows, as well as four waste awareness officers who will assist households in recycling more.
Street Cleansing
The City is a far cleaner place now than it used to be.  Every street in the City has a target cleansing frequency of three weeks.  Major roads are swept on a weekly basis.  We respond to numerous requests for clean ups.  Our Performance Indicators show that street cleansing is improving in the City.  If there are any particular concerns about smashed glass or rubbish on the streets of Salford please refer to the Customer Contact Centre on 0161 909 6500 and we will respond.  If hypodermic needles are also present, then we have a very quick response.  People should not touch these but leave them to the Council who are suitably equipped to remove them.  With regards to Tully Street, this has been a problematic area for some time.  A large number of the properties are void and the area is undergoing regeneration.  The Local Environmental Co-ordinator arranges for this block to be cleansed weekly (both streets and entries) and monitors the area closely.  Our Litter Enforcement Staff also patrol the area on a regular basis.  There are litter bins on Leicester Road (the nearest main road) unfortunately Tully Street is not a location recommenced as a suitable litter bin site, although this may change once all the building works have finished.


As Lead Member for Children and Young People I welcome the government’s recent commitment to provide extra resources to enable us to refurbish or even, possibly, to build, a facility for young people in each constituency.  It’s too early for us to know how much funding will be available to us in Salford but, once the process for allocating the funding is made clear, we will be ready to put in proposals or bids to secure as much funding as possible to enable to improve the facilities that are available to young people in the City.  If the funding permits, our ambition would be to have at least one more building like the Beacon; ideally we would like 3 more - one in each of our localities - but, being realistic, I don’t think that there will be sufficient funding available to us to enable us to realise that dream, so probably one more Beacon, or a good refurbishment scheme for one of our existing youth centres is a more realistic option.
I share your support for volunteering and agree that we need to do more to acknowledge the fantastic contribution that young people make to local communities through voluntary activities.  Too often this goes unremarked.  Of course, by its very nature, volunteering does not ask for financial reward but I do think that we need to do more to ensure that young volunteers benefit from things like accreditation schemes so that the work that they do in a voluntary capacity gains them some credit that has value on a job application or a progress file alongside the qualifications that are gained in school.  A team of staff from various directorate within the Council is currently working with some of our partners in the voluntary sector to produce a strategy for youth volunteering in Salford.  Some of the issues that the strategy addresses include the issue of recognising volunteering and also of ensuring that young people are offered challenging and enjoyable opportunities for volunteering - opportunities that will stretch them, give them new skills and help them to make a really positive contribution to our community.  I know that some young people have been involved in the process already and that there are plans to consult with young people more widely on the strategy before it is adopted across the City.  I can certainly pledge our support for this strategy once it is finalised.
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